MLN EXECUTIVE BOARD

June 5, 2006

South Charleston Library

I. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 10 :18 a.m. by MLN Chair Emilee Seese. In attendance were board members Emilee Seese, Suzette Lowe, Judy Gunsaulis, Danny McMillion. Ann Farr, Myra Ziegler, Brian Raitz, Eva McGuire, Joanna Thompson, and Vicky Terry. Also attending were Caroline Gaddis, Johnnie Blackburn, Susan Mischler, and Mary Sigman.

II. Minutes

Eva McGuire moved, with Judy Gunsaulis seconding, that the minutes of the April 3, 2006 meeting be approved. Motion carried.

Ann Farr moved, with Danny McMillion seconding, that the minutes of the May 31, 2006 meeting be approved. Motion carried.

III. Committee Reports

A. Circulation Committee – Emilee Seese

Emilee Seese presented the names of those wanting to join the MLN Circulation Committee. Myra Ziegler made the motion, with Judy Gunsaulis seconding, that the following people be added to the circulation committee: Kim Moore (Raleigh Co.), Alice Thomas (Vienna), Sarah Cranstoun (Summersville), Peggy Turnbull (Bluefield State), Carolyn Gaddis (Wyoming Co.), and Stella Halstead (Raleigh Co.) Motion carried.

B. Cataloging Committee – Suzette Lowe

Suzette reported that the MLN Cataloging Committee voted to request special Cataloger 3 training from Heather Campbell of the WV Library Commission. The training would address authority records, training in 008 and 007 fields, and other specialized areas. 

Suzette presented two people for addition to the cataloging committee: Joanna Thompson (Bluefield State) and Kathy Ream (Boone County). Eva McGuire made the motion, with Judy Gunsaulis seconding, that the two individuals be added to the committee. Motion carried.

C. OPAC Committee

Brain Raitz has agreed to chair the OPAC Committee. Other members will be Suzette Sims (Craft Library) and Caroline Gaddis (Wyoming). Brian asked that any other suggested members be sent to him. Some suggested members were Danny McMillion (Raleigh Co.), Cari Long (Raleigh Co.) and Lynn Pauley (Jackson Co.). Some of the areas that the committee will investigate will be color changes to the card catalog screen and scoping to allow remote searchers to default to their home libraries rather than to “All MLN Libraries” as it does now. Brian reported that the advanced search is now working. Two questions were addressed: (1) Can ISBN be added as a search choice on the OPAC screen – answer was yes and (2) Should remote holds be based on home library of the patron? Because libraries in different areas of the MLN need to deal with holds in various ways, it was left up to the libraries to decide. Hold placement permission are based on loan rules. They can be changed if individual libraries want to honor other libraries’ patrons’ holds. 

Eva McGuire made the motion, with Myra Ziegler seconding, that the following people be on the OPAC Committee: Brian Raitz, Suzette Sims, Caroline Gaddis, Danny McMillion, Cari Long, and Lynn Pauley. Motion carried.

IV. Old Business

A. Pin numbers

It was the consensus of the board that if pin numbers, which would be across the board and be required for any access to “my account” on the OPAC, are activated, a minimum of a month’s notice would be needed in order to allow MLN libraries prepare their patrons.

The question of what the other Innovative libraries in WV are doing concerning pin numbers was discussed: The Northern Library Network (NORLN) is not using pin numbers; it was not known if Marshall University was or wasn’t.

Judy Gunsaulis made the motion, with Eva McGuire seconding, that Emilee Seese and Tammy Richards, the WVLC Technician for MLN, investigate further into the issue. Emilee will then communicate findings to the entire MLN. Final vote will take place at the August 2006 MLN Executive Board meeting. Motion carried.

V. New Business

A. Update 2006

The update will be ready in June or July 2006. Beta testing of the update has had good results reported. Tammy Richards will keep everyone informed. Tammy was unable to attend this meeting of the Board.

B. WV Innovative Users Group (WVIUG)

Judy Gunsaulis and Emilee Seese facilitated a meeting of all those interested in starting an Innovative Users Group in WV. Members from the MLN, NORLN, and Marshall University attended the meeting at Spring Fling in Flatwoods. Judy reported there was definite interest in starting a group. Some of the issues discussed at the start-up meeting were the need for training and whether to charge for membership. 

It was agreed to form an organization/start-up committee comprised of the chair of NORLN, the chair of MLN, representatives from Marshall and any other colleges, and at least one other member from NORLN and MLN. 

It was suggested at the Spring Fling meeting that a website be set up and a list of those who are the most knowledgeable in fields such as circulation, cataloging, and statistics be made available, along with contact information.

C. Syndetics

Brian Raitz reported on this company as a possible source for upgrading the MLN online public catalog to include book covers, reviews, and other information. Brian suggested that the cost be based on the circulation of the member libraries. 

The question arose as to the accessibility of the graphics on the NORLN online public card catalog. Danny McMillion stated that she had had difficulty with the links connected to the book covers when searching from Raleigh County’s computers. Everyone was urged to try accessing from their home library’s computers to see if there were any problems with accessing the additional information.

Brian agreed to make a packet/survey to send the MLN libraries/service centers to see who is interested in the product. 

The funding issue was discussed further. The two opposing points were (A) Ask the WV Library Commission for funding due to the fact that funding has come from that source before and (B) Do not ask the WVLC for funding help because the MLN needs to be more self-sufficient and may need the WVLC for other, more expensive, upgrades.

It was agreed that Emilee should notify the WVLC that the MLN is investigating the possibility of this upgrade.

The issue will be revisited at the August 2006 MLN Executive Board meeting.

D. Duplicate Patrons for Colleges/Universities

Brian Raitz raised the question of the member colleges having problems with patron records. It was noted that Concord University does not get full and complete information on patrons. It was also noted that Concord does not honor the public libraries’ library cards – when a public card comes through, the barcode is changed to a Concord number. It was agreed that Concord needs to be contacted about how to deal with library cards of university students: change the patron type as needed and get full information including address, birth date, driver’s license, etc.

The question arose as to whether the MLN is restricting colleges by having patrons choose between being a public library or college patron. The patron type mainly affects holds. No consensus was reached.

The question of allowing a patron to have two records (college and public) was discussed. The consensus was “no” – that this would open the door to allow all patrons to have multiple records. 

E. Training Requests

At the May 31, 2006 General MLN Meeting, a survey of attendees was taken regarding the need for training. The votes reported were : (1) Create Lists – 22 ; (2) Statistics – 15 ; (3)Cataloging Tips – 8 ; (4)Rapid Update – 8 ; (5)Circulation – 7.

Brain Raitz volunteered his staff to created “web shots” of training instructions as needed. It was agreed that a trainer’s list be compiled and that there needed to be consistency in the training, perhaps by groups based on geography.

Judy Gunsaulis moved, with Vicky Terry seconding, that a Continuing Education Committee be established, with an e-mail being sent to all directors asking for suggested members. Motion carried.

Danny McMillion agreed to chair the committee. Brian Raitz agreed to serve on the committee.

F. ListServ

Not much moderation is needed except for the cataloging listserv. Eva McGuire moved, with Danny McMillion seconding, that the Pointers and Info ListServs be discontinued. Motion carried. The only ListServs that will remain are VIP (to all directors), Cataloging (to be moderated by the Cataloging Committee chair), and MLN All. 

It was learned that as people leave their positions, their names will not automatically come off the listserv. Mike Wilson, who maintains the membership of the lists, must be contacted to remove or add someone.

G. Election of Officers

1. Chair-Elect for 2006-2007 (will serve as chair for 2007-2008)

Suzette Lowe nominated, with Myra Ziegler seconding, Eva McGuire for Chair-elect. 

Ann Farr moved, with Judy Gunsaulis seconding, that nomination be closed. Motion carried.

Motion to elect Eva McGuire as Chair-Elect carried.

2. Secretary for 2006-2007

Eva McGuire made the motion, with Judy Gunsaulis, that Suzette Lowe serve as Secretary.

Myra Ziegler made the motion, with Ann Farr seconding, that the nominations be closed. Motion carried.

Motion to elect Suzette Lowe as Secretary carried.

H. Communication

Judy Gunsaulis brought up the issue of communication. She stated that e-mails are being sent out to the entire MLN that are causing problems.

Two specific cases were discussed:

(1) At the April 2006 executive board meeting, the need for moderation of listservs was addressed. Tammy Richards was asked, for information purposes only, to check with the WVLC to see if moderation was required. Larry Arnold had said that moderation of the lists was needed. None of the board wanted to do this if at all possible.  Larry Arnold was told about this phone call which caused him to become very upset with Emilee Seese, chair of the Executive Board. Judy stated that this phone call to Larry about the moderation question seemed to have been misleading and destructive.

(2) The second incident involved the Circulation Committee. At the April 2006 circulation committee meeting, the problem of libraries not requiring library cards was discussed. The question arose of how to deal with those libraries. A suggestion was made to take away access to the system from those libraries. It was agreed that Emilee Seese contact J.D. Waggoner, Executive Director of the WVLC, to see if this was allowed or even the proper way to deal with those libraries refusing to follow MLN rules.

The day after the circulation committee met, an e-mail was sent out to all members of the MLN informing them of the action possibly being recommended by the circulation committee. 

Danny McMillion said that she was the one who sent out the e-mail, saying that the information should not have been secret and that she will let everyone know what is going on.

Ann Farr stated that she feels that any such communication be labeled as opinion not position of the committee. 

Discussion centered around the tones of the e-mails being sent out and the unexpectedness and timing of those e-mails. It was pointed out that Danny had not allowed Emilee to do what the committee instructed her to do before sending out a general communication that many felt should have come from Emilee as chair of the committee.

Suzette Lowe said that there needed to be a method to communication, that if Danny or anyone felt that those who should be communicating committee business were not doing their job properly, the issue should be addressed at the executive board meeting, not taken on arbitrarily by a member of the committee or board.

Brian Raitz summed up what he saw as the main issues :

(1) There needs to be a time of open discussion at any type of meeting. After a motion is made and seconded, discussion must allowed.

(2) There needs to be a timely dissemination of minutes to everyone

(3) Everyone in the MLN need to know about the meetings and the agendas – send to MLN_all.

The consensus of the board was that e-mails that reflect opinion need to be labeled as such and, after consulting non-board members in attendance,  that minutes should be sent to the Board/Committee within one week of any meeting for comments by members. The minutes should be made available to all members of the MLN through the website. Any general e-mails about committee or board business should not be sent until the 7-day period is over.

I. General Announcement

Judy Gunsaulis informed the board that Fayette County had chosen to place an order for library card with ADT. She would let everyone know the cost.

VI. Adjournment: Meeting adjourned at 12:32 p.m. Next meeting Aug. 7 at WVLC

